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I am refusing Question 1 under section 18(e) of the Act as the information requested does not 
exist. 
 
In 2018, Rotorua Te Arawa Lakes Strategy Group (RTALSG) members requested a review of 
the RTALSG Agreement and Terms of Reference (ToR) to amend the membership to make 
provision for a non-voting Independent Chairperson. The Ministry reviewed the amendments 
and did not provide advice on the matter. The RTALSG resolved to have staff from Rotorua 
Lakes Council (RLC), Bay Of Plenty Regional Council (BOPRC), and Te Arawa Lakes Trust 
(TALT) bring back advice for discussion.  
 
Amendments to the ToR only require consensus of all three parties under the Te Arawa Lakes 
Deed of Settlement. This does not include the Crown. 
 
As noted in the June 2018 RTALSG minutes it was resolved that the three partners (RLC, 
BOPRC, and TALT) would undertake a further review of the ToR to reflect the need to respond 
to changes in the governance structure and changing environmental priorities, and bring back 
to the Strategy Group for discussion (refer to item 8.5 and resolved item 6). At the following 
RTALSG meeting held in November 2018, the three partners presented their report, and the 
recommendations were carried by the Strategy Group. You can find the minutes of the meeting 
here: https://atlas.boprc.govt.nz/api/v1/edms/document/A3890783/content. 
 
In response to Question 2, I have provided you with a schedule of Crown contribution 
payments made to BOPRC in line with respective annual work programme interventions. 
 
The answer to Question 3 can be found in the Rotorua Te Arawa Lakes Annual Reports from 
2009-2010 to 2023-2024. I am releasing the 2009-2010 and 2010-2011 reports to you in full. 
These are comprised of one report each from BOPRC and RLC for each year. I am refusing 
the remaining 13 reports under section 18(d) of the Act as they are already publicly available. 
The links to these reports are provided in the document schedule below. 
 
You have the right to seek an investigation and review by the Office of the Ombudsman of my 
decisions relating to this request, in accordance with section 28(3) of the Act. The relevant 
details can be found at: www.ombudsman.parliament.nz.   
 
Please note that due to the public interest in our work the Ministry for the Environment 
publishes responses to requests for official information on our OIA responses page shortly 
after the response has been sent.  If you have any queries about this, please feel free to 
contact our Ministerial Services team: ministerials@mfe.govt.nz. 
 
 
Yours sincerely 

 
 
Lorena Stephen 
General Manager – Partnerships and Investments 
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